TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE SEPTEMBER 18TH, 2008 MEETING


The Town of Stanford convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, September 18th, 2008 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor David Tetor called the meeting to order at 7:30 PM, and asked for a moment of silence and thanks to the men and women still in harm’s way.


Roll Call:  

Robert Cadwallader - present





Joyce Hadden – present





Arthur Hart – present





Virginia Stern – present





David Tetor – present


Also in attendance were Attorney for the Town William Bogle, Jr. and Building Inspector Don Smith.

APPROVAL OF ABSTRACT #9 AND #9P OF 2008: The September 2008 Abstract of Claims and the September ‘08 Planning Escrow Abstract were approved for payment on a motion made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader, as follows: General Fund, check numbers 19037 - 19096 in the amount of $62,216.17; Highway Fund, check numbers 19097 - 19115 in the amount of $26,336.65; Street Lighting, check #19116 in the amount of $626.88; and Town Hall Addition, check numbers 19117 - 19119 in the amount of $61,818.24. Grand total of Abstract #9 of 2008: $150,997.94.  Planning Escrow #9P, check numbers 605 - 619 in the total amount of $15,832.07.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES: The Minutes of the August 14th, 2008 meeting were approved as written on a motion made by Robert Cadwallader, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – abstain; David Tetor - yes.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilwoman Stern gave her liaison reports:  from the Fire Commissioners meeting, the department is now fully equipped with radios and pagers, the new generator is up and running, discussions held on equipment battery replacement and their 2009 budget, and the department responded to 16 fires, 1 accident and 17 EMS calls last month.  Zoning Board meeting from August 13th covered the following topics: the ZBA approved lead agency status for RPG’s Town Center plans and a public hearing was scheduled for September for the Stanford Free Library’s plans  to build a new library on the one acre lot at 6035 Rt. 82, the former County Lane Gardens.  The September 10th meeting dealt with the Stanford Library’s public hearing for a variance application.  The Library trustees feel that this new site would be excellent as it is contiguous to the Rec. Park.  However, it was discovered that this lot is an illegal subdivision and need to have this problem resolved.  Before the purchase is completed, a SEQRA negative declaration must be completed, a variance needs to be granted to legitimize the existing lot size (1 acre as opposed to the 1.5 acre requirement in the zoned rural center), the Town Board would need to grant a moratorium waiver, and the Planning Board would need to grant their final approval.  No SEQRA determination had been prepared so the ZBA could not take any action at this time, but did give approval for the Planning Board to be the lead agency.  This public hearing will be kept open until the October 8th meeting.  Mrs. Stern also covered the last four School Board meetings: all reported that the first days of school went well, and if room allows, children of non-resident employees could attend the district schools; there were 21 new kindergarteners this year; the new website address is www.PPCSD.org; emergency masonry work was being done at Seymour Smith and during this work, the front entrance will not be used; after further evaluation, the School Board may approach the public for additional work; more studies are being done for further evaluation of the elementary school buildings; and two school board members attended workshops in Albany.         


Councilman Cadwallader could not make the last C.A.C. daytime meeting, but covered the commission’s activities as per their Minutes: the CAC will be sending a letter to the Town Board regarding Stanford Wildlife Preserve’s CEA designation.  This should be adequate in lieu of the denial for the WHIP and WRP programs.  Discussions followed about plans for the development and management of the property, such as a fishing deck,
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an entrance kiosk and information center, placement of the new sign, continued mowing and haying of the fields and budgeting for fencing.  The Whitlock Preserve trails have been well maintained and thanks again to Jim Myers and crew for their work.  Some trail markers need to be reattached and there are a few downed trees.  Invasive shrubs by the pond might need to be removed, and to discourage recently discovered graffiti, roadside brush may need to be thinned out for more visibility.  The members will walk the trail on 9/17/08 at 10 AM.  The next CAC meeting will be 10/15/08 at 10 AM.      


Councilman Hart reported from the Sept. 10th Recreation Commission meeting: Community Day events were all ready; the pond has been closed and the docks removed; fall soccer has 115 players signed up, and their 2009 budget has been submitted.  The tennis courts will be worked on as soon as possible, and discussion followed regarding the Whitlock and Stanford Preserves.  A Haunted House meeting followed.  Their next meeting will be October 8th.


Councilwoman Hadden covered the August 27th Planning Board meeting.  A public hearing was held for the Budnik minor subdivision with no public comment.  The Hew special permit application for a home occupation included public discussion and would be held open until the September 24th meeting.  Waterlands’ representative stated that the sewage approval is not yet in place and would need another six months.  No work at the site has been done since April, but the vineyard will revert to an open field.  They are meeting with Spectra Engineering, but need to get Health Dept. and Waste Water Authority approvals as their first priorities.  Sherwood Forest’s application was granted a six-month extension since litigation has been resolved but not yet finalized; however, the Town Board has the right to collect the appropriate fees.  The Stanford Library application has been forwarded to the ZBA for a variance, but will also be the subject of a workshop on September 10th.  The application was approved as a minor subdivision and a Type 1 action under SEQRA.  The RPG application included proposed lighting plans, and they were asked to submit a traffic study for the September meeting.  The Town Board will be asked for direction on this application regarding a possible town road that would make the lot non-conforming.  Lead agency status will be determined in September.  The Wayne minor subdivision application submitted a letter and map showing wetlands, but a building envelope will be required.  The Budnik minor subdivision’s EAF negative declaration was approved and final approval was received for the subdivision/lot line application.  Roseland Holdings’ representative requested a two-lot subdivision which would create a new 20-acre parcel.  After further discussion, the matter was referred to the Planning Board attorney and to consultant Dave Clouser to check with the DEC on environmental issues.     


Supervisor Tetor thanked the volunteering of the Town Board members for their great liaison reports.  He continued with his reports: The Wappingers Creek Inter-Municipal Council is preparing a report on stream erosion prevention, from such as occurred with the flooding and erosion in April of 2007.  The Northern Dutchess Alliance meets next week at Norrie Point to discuss tree trimming that has been done by the utility companies.  Many trees have been “butchered” and when approached, the companies have been rude.  Central Hudson is now listening to these complaints.  The D.C. Mayors and Supervisors meeting discussed joint purchases of fuel oil and diesel in volume.  The County Executive will be holding meetings to discuss collective bargaining for purchasing electricity.  The Codes Committee met the previous evening and a draft revision of the Master Plan would be out next week, with copies made available to the public; their next meeting will be in October.  The suggested zoning code revisions (111 pages) will be given to the Town Board for approval and a public hearing will be held, with copies made available prior.  SEQRA for both of these matters will be prepared at the same time.  New flood plain maps have been released.  Pace University Law Dept. is having training on “Smart Growth” and zoning issued for town boards, planning boards, zoning boards and CACs on 11/7/08 at the FDR site.  There will be a United Way “kick-off” meeting next Tuesday, 9/23 at 10 AM for all employees.  The United Way has helped 120 people in this town alone.  Community Day was a big success, and even though he was on vacation, heard that the fireworks were the best.  Mr. Tetor thanked all who contributed to make it the biggest Community Day ever.   

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR: Johanna Shafer, Decker Road, thanked the Highway Department on behalf of the CAC for their wonderful work at the Whitlock Preserve.
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Pete Bove, Hobbs Lane, stated that he had concerns with George Hew’s application now before the Planning Board for a home occupation permit and notifications of the neighbors.  Councilwoman Stern replied that she was also concerned about the procedure that was being followed, and this was properly put off until the next Planning Board meeting.  Planning Board Chairman Butts added that this was the applicant’s problem.  Robert Wilder, Bangall Amenia Road, added that most planning boards don’t have a public hearing until the applications are complete with 2-3 weeks notice.  Agendas should be published 2-3 weeks before a meeting.

Jan Weido, Church Lane, asked why the CAC and Recreation minutes were not on the website.  They should have their own page with downloadable forms.  On the calendar there should be notice of meetings for the seniors, the Grange, the Library.  He also asked about the Master Plan / Comprehensive Plan – how it will proceed, and would one be able to see the changes from the originals in place for comparison.  Also questioned the Board on the website’s archives – can’t go back more than four months.

Lori Patricola, Creamery Road, asked who pays for the website, and is it in the budget.  Supervisor Tetor replied that the Town pays $21 to Earthlink as the carrier.

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road, volunteered to be the webmaster, as he was for several websites.  The Supervisor thanked him for the offer.

Neal Johnson, Bulls Head Road, asked why the CAC held their meetings at 10AM and why not in the evening like others.  Many people cannot attend during the day.  Councilwoman Stern replied that she felt that she had come up with a solution as volunteering to be the liaison as she was available during the day, but will let the CAC know at their next meeting.  Supervisor Tetor replied that this was not an “open meeting” during the day. CAC member Johanna Shafer also replied that she was not retired, but that these daytime meetings were convenient to the Chair and other commission members, and all meetings are open to the public.

Supervisor Tetor stated that this was the end of the public comment period.

PUBLIC HEARING:

MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FOR 

S.S. MARKS, LLC / ROSELAND RANCH


A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Arthur Hart, to close the regular meeting and enter into the scheduled Public Hearing for the moratorium waiver request of S.S. Marks, LLC, formerly known as Roseland Ranch.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

Supervisor Tetor opened the public hearing stating he had several calls to grant or deny this subdivision waiver to the current moratorium, and this approval just gives the applicant permission to go on to the Planning Board for their subdivision application.  Attorney William Bogle - added that the Town Board has already granted four to five waivers.

Supervisor Tetor – these actions come to the Town Board first, then can be forwarded to the Planning Board.  

Pamela Richardson, attorney with Gellert & Klein for the applicant – is requesting a waiver to the moratorium to allow Roseland Ranch to go to the Planning Board for a 2-lot subdivision, with the result that the ranch property would be separated from the 20 acre parcel.

Mr. Tetor – thought this was originally just a lot line adjustment.

Atty. Richardson – will take a portion of the property, putting it in line with the 56 acre parcel and subdivide off the 20 acres, leaving the Ranch separate.  This application is only for a waiver to the moratorium; substantive issues will go to the Planning Board if allowed.

Robert Wilder, Bangall Amenia Road – has lots of questions; wants to see the maps, but feels this is not an accurate portrayal.  S.S. Marks LLC and Roseland Ranch Holdings LLC collectively own 56 acres.  In March of ’06, bought 56 acres from Roseland Holding.  The applicant then could have applied for a subdividable site plan.  Then discussed history: 2 ½ years ago, could have approached the Planning Board with a SEQRA approval for 500-600 acres.  Now we hear there is no formal plan for the 500 acre parcel, and is not going before the Planning Board in the traditional sense.  Spoke of the original plans for a four star hotel, luxury homes, an equestrian center; now has tax
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problems, foreclosure of mortgages and many outstanding bills.  The prior facility was a part of the community; within 18 months, ran it into the ground.  Has a problem giving support to a group like this.  Read section of Town’s Local Law #1 of 2006 – what can be done during a moratorium: written application based on documentary evidence for urgent need of a waiver, including reasons.  The Town Board, upon written request, should have circulated the application to the Building Inspector, to all of the boards and commissions, and to the contiguous towns’ town clerks, and then set a public hearing.  None of this was done.  The Town Board and the Town Attorney not following protocol.  Has a problem giving this waiver; still very unclear.  The zoning application for the 56 acre parcel, in the hand-drawing, shows ten acres off, ten aces on, and not affecting the 56 acre Roseland property. 

Atty. Richardson – regarding the first question, we did submit a written request for this waiver on 8/8/08 to the Town Board to subdivide the 56 acre parcel, with the ranch improvements.  At some point in the future, a developer might like to develop it further, but with the “ranch”, 30 + acres, is now in poor repair since the business failed.  Now want to convey the property to remove this blight, and to get out from under this hardship.  The substantive issues will be addressed with the Planning Board, but can’t get there yet with the moratorium in effect.

Mr. Wilder – was disappointed to see no application; asked everyone if there was such in writing.

Mr. Tetor – didn’t ask me, but I was on vacation.

Atty. Bogle – The Town Board cannot take any action, and read sections of the local law.  Discussion followed regarding what is allowed during the moratorium, such as being limited to sketch plan approval on an informal basis.

Mr. Wilder – in 2 ½ years, with a 20-50 million dollar project, would have the right to make a preliminary SEQRA site plan, but they haven’t done anything yet.  Now what is the urgent need?  Why?

Atty. Richardson – the larger subdivision application is not being discussed now.  There is nothing else on the table, and there are no rights to the other property at this time.  The property at issues is to subdivide and sell the Ranch.  The rest of the property could be developed with or without the ranch, but there is no other application to develop the other land.  Can only discuss this 56 acre parcel so as to sell off this piece only.  There is nothing else out there right now.

Mr. Wilder – a contract vendee has certain ownership rights and can make an application to SEQRA to avoid segmentation.  Cannot do under SEQRA without the other part; one is required to do the whole application, not just part.  Discussed the map filed with the Planning Board.

Jan Weido, Church Lane – Is there a caretaker there?  Has heard there have been break-ins.  Is heartbreaking to see.  Is there security?

Atty. Richardson – does not know.

Carl Merritt, Creamery Road – yes, there is a full-time caretaker there in a trailer on the property.

Mr. Weido – isn’t there a timeframe- one year – for a special permit?

Atty. Richardson – doesn’t know now if there is a specially permitted use, but the owner has the right to develop for similar pre-existing, non-conforming use that has not expired.

A future owner could ask for resumption of the permit, but again, there is no plan out there for the development of the other property.  Now just wants to separate out this part of the property with the Ranch so that in the future someone could develop these 20 acres.  There is nothing else on the table, and doesn’t think there is a segmentation issue.

Theo Budnik, 256 Layton Road – concerned with segmentation.  To sell the ranch property with more property would be more valuable to a new owner.  Just call it a 2-lot subdivision; why have a small parcel?  A larger one would be more valuable.

Atty. Richardson – there is a contract for the larger parcel to be purchased now; this might be developed at a later date.  On 20 acres, there could be four residential homes.  The desire is to see the Ranch not be a financial burden to the property owner any longer, but may have it brought back to its former state, and made valuable again to the Town.

Mitch Levine, Hunns Lake Road – my perception is that if the Ranch property is sold, it would have diminished value with less land.  We might not want these owners as neighbors if brought back up to caliber, and could cheapen the operation by diminishing the size.  What is the intent of the future buyers?
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Ginny Speed, Hunns Lake Road – as another neighbor, what are the limitations or parameters to build?

Supervisor Tetor – there is five acre zoning there.

Mrs. Speed – there could be four homesites on these 20 acres?  How would you separate the 20 acres from the 56 acres?  Stated that she was the neighbor that complained about the trash cans.

Atty. Richardson – brought out a map and described the acreage with adjustments.

Mr. Weido – a few months ago, another attorney was here and only wanted access to have a culvert / bridge to get to the other parcel.  Seems like there is another agenda now; what’s really going on?  This area flooded last year.

Atty. Richardson – the contract to purchase the other land is not finalized; this would allow access to Hunns Lake Road.  Even if the sale is not finalized, they need to sell off this piece.  Right now this would only give the option to sell and a variety of other things could be done if the other property sold.

Mr. Weido – this is in a flood plain and has steep slopes.

Mr. Levine – the people you represent are untrustworthy.  They have done nothing to make me feel confident, or become part of the community.

Atty. Richardson – you are welcome to your opinion.

Mrs. Budnik – asked about the 20 acre parcel, the map shown and the other parcels.

Atty. Richardson – this will merge as a single lot (showing on the map).

Mel Eiger, Attlebury Hill Road =- asked where the 500 acre parcel was.

Atty. Richardson – was not sure.

Mr. Wilder – stated that there were about 350 acres to the south that meets up with the back of his property on Bangall Amenia Road, and 125 acres on the north side.

Atty. Richardson – this is not part of this application; just want to separate out these two parcels.  There is no other application at this time.  Substantive concerns would be dealt with at the Planning Board.

Councilman Cadwallader – when was this originally subdivided?

Mr. Wilder – in March 2006.

Supervisor Tetor – this waiver request is only to get the application to the Planning Board for these details.

Mr. Eiger – it seems they want to subdivide the “hammer” part that gives access to the big parcel.  Breaking down the Ranch property to a smaller parcel would make it less expensive and more saleable.

Neal Johnson, Bulls Head Road – it’s no one’s business to delve into the applicant’s personal financial matters, and security has nothing to do with the application.  Stick only to the facts.

Mike Shafer, Decker Road – as an impartial person, why would the Town Board consider this as an exceptional issue?

Alex Pandaleon, Route 82, Town of Washington – is fearful of what’s starting here could be like Bennett College is now.  What happened was through bad decisions.  (Gave a handout).  Had spoken with some of the Town Board members as to where this is going.  The attitude was that if you stymie this, no one will do anything here.  The Town Board are the guardians of your community, to maintain the quality of life.  There is a fear by some Town Boards to stand up and defend ideas – that legal costs will ensue.  Investors have deep pockets, and will sue.  You must stop and keep the moratorium you have but is not convinced the Town Board will do that.  There are State resources: they have a liquor license that is up for renewal on November 30th.  Comments can be made now: the property is not being maintained, and there could be groundwater problems from the horses.  You can write to the State Liquor Authority to not renew this license for various reasons, as above.  You can also contact the County Commissioner of Health as the buildings are no longer suitable for habitation.  This is an election year: working with the State Liquor Authority & the D.C. Department of Health, Sen. Saland and Assemblyman Molinaro can be contacted to get things done at the State level.


A motion was then made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Arthur Hart, to close the public hearing and go back into the regular meeting.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.
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HIGHWAY:

Supervisor Tetor that Highway Supt. Myers was at a family gathering, but said that the “Highway was fine.”  He added that he has heard several complements on the crew’s work, and that $82,000 in CHIPS reimbursement funding had been received today, the second check for the year.

OLD BUSINESS:

1. VERIZON CELL TOWER – MILLBROOK SCHOOL:  Supervisor Tetor stated that the Public Hearing on this matter would be closed in October, and that letters had been received from Eric Rosenfeld and Fred Whitridge.  Councilwoman Stern suggested that on October 6th the Board should request a presentation on other ways of doing the cell tower communications matter from other companies.  Attorney Bogle stated that the request from Verizon for the information on the other study had not yet been received.  The Board will also wait to hear from consultant Richard Comi for his approval of their application.  The Public Hearing period will then be closed.

2. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern brought up the matter of the property on Market Lane, and said that the Town Justice said it is in the Town Board’s hands.  Supervisor Tetor stated that he disagreed, that the Court had to fine the property owner.  Discussion followed between the Board and Attorney Bogle regarding property owner’s rights and neighbors’ rights, but Supervisor Tetor said he would check again with Town Justice Smith. 

NEW BUSINESS:

1. MORATORIUM WAIVER REQUEST FROM S. S. MARKS / ROSELAND RANCH:  After discussion, it was agreed that this public hearing would be held again on October 6th and that it should be re-noticed and sent to all contiguous towns.  The Town Board will set this new public hearing date, but made mention that no other formal application had been received other than the August 8th letter mentioned previously.  Notices will be sent to all boards and the contiguous towns as stated in section 5 of Local Law #1 of 2006.  A motion was made to approve this by David Tetor, seconded by Arthur Hart.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

2. SET PUBLIC HEARING DATE FOR NEW CABLEVISION CONTRACT: A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Virginia Stern, to set this public hearing date for Thursday, October 9th for the new Cablevision contract.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

(Agenda items taken out of order due to people in attendance for the Library)

5. STANFORD LIBRARY / FORMER DARLING PROPERTY – SET PUBLIC HEARING: David Tetor made a motion that a public hearing will be held on Monday, October 6th at 7:30 PM in order to hear a moratorium waiver request for the Stanford Free Library at the former Darling property on Route 82, seconded by Virginia Stern.  Discussion followed that the Planning Board needed to be the lead agency for this matter – a waiver due to unique circumstances that was not the owners doing, to make this a conforming lot.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

3. TAX COLLECTOR VACANCY: Supervisor Tetor stated that he had interviewed the three candidates for the Tax Collector position and made a motion that Domenica Biro be appointed starting January 1st, 2009 at a salary of $4,347.20, and will maintain hours at the Town Hall.  The motion was seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Virginia Stern stated that she had difficulty voting on just seeing a resume, and not coming before the Town Board as a whole, and was not comfortable voting on someone she hadn’t seen.  The motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – abstain; David Tetor - yes.
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4. SET BUDGET WORKSHOP DATES: The 2009 Tentative Budget was delivered to the Town Clerk at the meeting.  The Town Board will need to look over the budget carefully, and then meet with the departments.  It was agreed that the first meeting would be Thursday, October 2nd at 7:00 PM, and the second one would be Tuesday, October 14th, also at 7 PM.  All meetings will be open to the public.  A third meeting was set for Wednesday, October 22nd at 7 PM.  Councilman Cadwallader made mentioned that a new Highway Garage meeting would be held on Thursday, October 16th at 7 PM at the Town Hall, and this will be advertised.  

6. FUND TRANSFERS: A motion was made by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Virginia Stern to approve the transfer of funds from the Landfill Account, #3011002, to the General Fund, #3900018, in the amount of $3,167.92 to cover 2008 expenses.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

7. GENERAL FUND BUDGET RESOLUTION: The following resolution was approved on the motion of Joyce Hadden, second by Arthur Hart as follows:

2008 BUDGET RESOLUTION #19 of 2008 - GENERAL FUND

WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Stanford has expenditures for the adopted 2008 General Budget line items that will exceed the amount available in certain budget lines, and


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has funds available in other lines and needs to transfer such funds to provide for expenditures,


NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Stanford hereby amends and transfers from and to the budget lines listed below for the 2008 General Budget as follows:

ACCOUNT



   

INCREASE

  DECREASE

	00-01-1010-40 – Town Board contractual - Planner
	$ 812.50
	

	00-01-1110-41 – Court - prosecutor
	$ 15,000.00
	

	00-01-1440-40 - Engineer
	$ 1,418.36
	

	00-01-1990-40 – Contingency
	
	$ 2,230.86

	00-02-3510-40 – Dog Control
	$ 500.00
	

	00-04-5010-20 – Highway Supt.equip-cell phone battery
	$ 22.49
	

	00-04-5010-40 – Highway Supt.contratual
	
	$ 22.49

	00-07-8010-41 – Cell tower
	$ 1,480.00
	

	00-07-8160-43 – Landfill
	$ 3,167.92
	




      TOTAL:     $ 22,401.27                  $ 2,253.35

REVENUES

	00-2113 – Cell Tower
	$ 1,480.00

	00-2544 – Dogs
	$ 500.00

	00-2610- Court
	$ 15,000.00

	00-5031 – Landfill
	$ 3,167.92






       
     TOTAL:     $ 20,147.92

Roll Call Vote as follows:  Robert Cadwallader, - yes; Joyce Hadden – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor – yes

Resolution # 19 of 2008 adopted by the affirmative votes of the Town of Stanford Town Board members present. 

8. HIRE NEW RECREATION MAINTENANCE – POSITION #1: One of the two summer maintenance employees resigned, so the employee in position #2 was approved to be position #1.  A motion was made by David Tetor, seconded by Joyce Hadden, to approve James Evans to take over this higher position.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.

9. OTHER: Councilwoman Stern mentioned that classes were being held at the FDR Library on Local Governments’ Shared Efficiencies’ grant programs on November 13th.


With no other business at hand, a motion was made to adjourn the meeting at 10:00 PM by Joyce Hadden, seconded by Robert Cadwallader.  Motion carried with a roll 
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call vote as follows: Robert Cadwallader – yes; Joyce Hadden - yes; Arthur Hart – yes; Virginia Stern – yes; David Tetor - yes.








Respectfully submitted,








Ritamary Bell 








Town Clerk

